Statement by

H.E. Ambassador Sebastiano Cardi

Chairman of the Second Committee of the 69th Session of the General Assembly 14 April 2015, Trusteeship Council Chamber

Ah Hoc Working Group on the Revitalization of the Work of the General Assembly

Check against delivery

Co Chairs, I would like to thank you for the opportunity to update delegations on the working methods of the Second Committee. Revitalizing the General Assembly means strengthening the legitimacy of the whole UN system, as the General Assembly is the widest reflection of the will of the international community.

I would like to start by sharing a few considerations based on my experience as Chair of the Second Committee of the 69th session of the UNGA. I will conclude by mentioning some proposals, across the board, on which we have been working together with the other Committees' Chairs. These proposals have been reflected in a letter we sent to the PGA, in our individual capacities as Chairs, together with and aide-memoire.

1. Views from the 2nd Committee of the 69th UNGA

The 2 nd Committee of the 69th UNGA held 38 formal meetings, one informal meeting and 270 informal "informal" consultations involving more than 30 facilitators. A total of 39 dra

dispensing with

the practice of having a general debate and start its work straight with the consideration of

<u>individual agenda items</u>. General discussions of agenda items can be lengthy and often duplicative of what has already been said during the general debate.

Some delegations highlighted that information on possible <u>cost implications</u> of <u>draft resolutions</u> should be made available in due time in order to make the best informed decision during negotiations. More generally, <u>clear guidelines should be provided to facilitators and negotiators on how to address questions concerning the programme budget implications (PBI) of <u>draft resolutions in a manner that does not encroach on the mandate of the 5 Committee.</u> My colleagues on the Bureau and I arranged for the Director of the Budget Division and members of his team to meet with us and the Second Committee facilitators regarding the overall question of programme budget implications.</u>

As you know, it is the practice that the Bureau of the Second Committee considers the draft programme presented to it by the Secretariat and then approves it for circulation. In this connection, the current Bureau established, on the suggestion of the previous Bureau, <u>deadlines</u> for the submission of draft resolutions that should take into account the complexities of some draft proposals to be negotiated.

Also on the suggestion of the outgoing Bureau, the current Bureau established a <u>clear procedure</u> to be followed for requesting an extension of the deadline for the submission of <u>draft proposals</u>. Many Member States have stressed the important role of the Bureau and facilitators in enforcing as strict an adherence as possible to the established deadlines. Some have suggested that draft resolutions for which "informal" consultations could not be concluded by the deadline set by the Bureau should be transmitted to the following session of the General Assembly or submitted directly in the General Assembly plenary when the negotiations are completed.

The practice of placing draft proposals <u>on silence procedure</u>, which was used in the past in cases where capitals had to be consulted prior to final agreement on negotiations, has become "institutionalized" as a mode of operation. Such practice has significantly slowed down the process of presenting the draft resolutions to the Secretariat for processing. Indeed such <u>procedure should be applied to very few cases on an exceptional basis</u>.

As to the broader conduct of the Committee, <u>I held a meeting with the Chairs of the five</u> regional groups and the Chairs of major groups in early November to discuss the <u>programme of work of the Committee for the remaining weeks</u>. This was the first time that the Chair of the Second Committee hosted such a meeting and it was welcomed by the various groups. The future Chairs and the other Bureaux members of the Committee may want to follow up on this initiative and consult with Member States and the regional groups as well as major groups on the programme of work of the Committee in advance of the issuance of the programme.

Looking towards the near future, it will be key for the Chair and other members of the Bureau of the Second Committee for the seventieth session, in cooperation with the President of the General Assembly, the Chair and the Bureau of the Third Committee, the President and other Bureau members of the Economic and Social Council, to <u>request the Secretary-General to propose</u> ways to rationalize the agendas of the Second Committee, Third Committee and ECOSOC in order to eliminate duplication and overlap. This will be all the more necessary in view of the follow up to the Third International Conference on Financing for Development and the September 2015 Summit. This is a call that the General Assembly has made most recently in resolution 68/1.

In order to maximize synergies and increase coherence and effectiveness, a thorough <u>review of the agenda items</u> of the Second and Third Committees and ECOSOC should be undertaken by Member States, in collaboration with the Secretariat, taking into account views expressed by major groups.

Finally, as I said, together with the other Chairs of Main Committees we sent, in our individual capacities, a <u>letter to the PGA that conveys in a condensed manner and with a cross-cutting perspective the lessons we have drawn from our experiences</u> as to the ways of improving the working methods of the Main Committees. I will briefly illustrate the conclusions we wished to share with the PGA.

II. Across the board view

Despite specific arrangements in their governance structure, the Committees of the General Assembly face similar problems when it comes to working methods. The central challenge is to make the best use of the Committees' allocated time, so as to avoid the need for extensions, and to devote it to issues truly relevant to the membership avoiding duplication of efforts. The conclusion we achieved in our individual capacities as current Chairs of the main Committees is that there is indeed scope for improvements. Many of them do not require huge overhauls of the existing normative framework.

Such issues have already been addressed in relevant Resolutions on "working methods" adopted by the GA. It is therefore of the essence that delegations assure the full and consistent implementation of such provisions and strengthen best practices which are already emerging.

With this in mind, the following are suggestions that can be addressed both to the Chairs of the Committees and Bureau members, and also to the distinguished delegations.

General Suggestions

- 1. Bureau elections could be brought forward to April to allow sufficient time for preparation for the incoming Bureaus.
- 2. Possible joint current and incoming Bureau meetings could promote fruitful exchanges ahead of the beginning of the next session. Such meetings could be foreseen in late April/May.

3.	Possible	establishm	ent of an	informal	coordination	mechanism	between th	ne PGA and th	1e